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Parliament's Citizens' Rights Committee held a public seminar on Wednesday on the human rights situation in the EU in 2003. The aim was to hear the views of human rights experts as part of preparations for Parliament's annual report on the human rights situation within the EU, for which Alima BOUMEDIENE-THIERY (Greens/EFA, F) is the rapporteur. Ms Boumediene-Thiery said her report would focus on vulnerable groups such as the Roma and Sinti, the disabled and immigrants. "In the fight against terrorism, rights are being abused. This hurts the most vulnerable groups" she told the meeting. 

Dick OOSTING, Director of the European section of Amnesty International, said that human rights abuses did occur in the Member States. "The EU cannot confront third countries with their deficiencies if it does not have its own house in order," Mr Oosting said. The Council often did not react to Amnesty International's reports on the human rights situation in the Member States. Mr Oosting rejected the Council's reasoning that human rights were a national competence and described the EU's human rights policy as "a building site, not a blueprint". 

Comparing different Member States, Georgina VAZ CABRAL, legal advisor to the Paris-based Committee Against Modern Slavery, told those present that human trafficking had been punishable in Belgium for ten years, in Italy for six years, but in France for only ten months. Human trafficking was still a relatively new phenomenon in Spain and Portugal, but had been going on in Germany for the last fifteen years. Slavery still existed in Europe, she explained, with people, primarily women, being exploited in the sex industry, although also in domestic service. 

Representing the UNHCR, Madeline GARLICK said her organisation was concerned about the European directive on asylum procedures currently being discussed in Council. Particular worries were the concept of "safe countries" and the fact that the lodging of an appeal would no longer suspend the expulsion of asylum seekers. While supporting the plan to protect refugees in their own region, Ms Garlick explained that this measure could not replace the existing asylum procedures in the Member States. 

Other speakers also voiced concern about the direction European asylum policy was taking. Catherine TEULE of the International Federation for Human Rights remarked that minimum protection was simply becoming the rule. Maria-Teresa GIL BAZO of the European Council on Refugees and Exiles pointed to the increased use of accelerated asylum procedures. She called for the abolition of the concept of safe third countries to which asylum seekers could be expelled without having their applications examined. 

There was a common concern that racist violence had increased in the Member States since 11 September 2001. "We are witnessing a shift from multiculturalism to monoculturalism in the EU" said Tony BUNYAN of Statewatch. All minorities have two things in common: the need for recognition and the need for inclusion, said Beate WINKLER, Director of the European Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia. "More than ever before we need a public discourse on values", she continued.

Stephen JAKOBI, Director of Fair Trials Abroad, suggested appointing a Commissioner for fundamental rights in the Commission. He added that there had been no change from previous years as regards the rights of third country nationals put on trial in the EU. There were, however, grounds for optimism that EU citizens held in Guantánamo Bay would be able to stand trial at home. An announcement on this should come within the next three weeks. 

Other issues raised were the problem of data protection in connection with the EU/US agreement on passenger data and the differences between Member States' laws on citizenship and voting rights in local elections for third country nationals. Ailsa SPINDLER, Director of the International Lesbian and Gay Association, spoke about discrimination against homosexuals and contended that the non-recognition of same sex couples legally recognised in their state of origin by other Member States was an unacceptable obstacle to the right to free movement within the EU. 

Mrs Boumediene-Thiery's report is scheduled for adoption by the Citizens' Rights Committee on 19 February and by the full Parliament at the Strasbourg plenary in March.





